	MINUTE NUMBERS 126



Minutes of Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 11 June 2009 starting at 7.15pm

Present:

M Robinson (Chairman)

Councillors:


Parish Representatives:

P Young


Balderstone

G H Sowter


Billington & Langho

B Dowles


Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley

R Carr



Bowland Forest (Higher)

M Birch


Chatburn

B Redhead


Clayton-le-Dale

D Berryman


Clitheroe

A Yearing


Clitheroe

P Ryde


Gisburn

G Cowling


Grindleton

F Priest


Longridge

D Hicks


Longridge

N C Walsh


Mellor

A Dales


Mellor

S Pinder


Newton-in-Bowland

S Rostron


Paythorne & Newsholme

R Whitwell


Pendleton

C Law 



Read

J D Waterhouse

Read

A Ormand


Ribchester

R A Whitaker


Rimington & Middop

I R Hirst


Simonstone

N M Brakes


Slaidburn

M J Huyton


Whalley 

J Robinson


Wilpshire

In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Development Services, Forward Planning Manager, Street Scene Manager and Community Development Officer.

Also in attendance: District Partnership Officer from LCC, Parish Champion from LCC.

118
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN 

RESOLVED:
That Parish Councillor Pat Young be appointed Chairman of this Committee for the municipal year 2009/10.

119
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED:
That Councillor Doreen Taylor be appointed Vice Chairman of this Committee for the municipal year 2009/10.

120

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were received from Borough Councillors         T Hill and B Hilton and from the following Parish Representatives:

Pauline Tyson

-
Aighton, Bailey and Chaigley

Doreen Bailey

-
Chipping

Rosemary Connor
-
Clitheroe

Mary Robinson
-
Clitheroe

Pauline Boardman
-
Ramsgreave

Anthony Howarth
-
Sabden

Pam Jelly

-
Simonstone

Ken Staine

-
Waddington

Ken Jackson

-
Waddington

Carol Cherry

-
West Bradford

John Strong

-
Wiswell

121

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 26 March 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  There were no matters arising. 

122

STREET SCENE MANAGER

The Chairman introduced Graham Jagger, the Council’s Street Scene Manager, who spoke about the work of his section.  He gave an overview of the work carried out by his section and listed some of the major projects which he had been involved with or had overseen.  These included Salthill Industrial Estate, Clitheroe sewer renewal, Clitheroe gas holder removal, trees at Clitheroe Castle, CCTV in Clitheroe and Whalley, bus rail interchange, pay and display car parking and three stream waste.

He gave details of the staffing structure and key members of his staff and their responsibilities.  The budget for his section was £4.6m with an income of £1.35m.  Other detailed budgets were broken down and discussed including refuse collection, car parking, public conveniences, three stream waste, street cleansing, grounds maintenance, CCTV monitoring and fleet management. 

He gave Members a quiz asking them to guess the price of a 23 tonne split bodied refuse collection vehicle.  The winner was Graham Sowter from Billington and Langho with the booby prize for the lowest guess going to Councillor N Walsh.

Graham then invited questions which ranged from the use of small cleaning vehicles employed in Clitheroe to accidents caused by wheelie bins and policy on street naming and numbering to effective working with Parish Councils. 

RESOLVED:
That Graham be thanked for his informative and interesting presentation. 

123
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PARISH COUNCILS

(a)
Chatburn – Bridge Reconstruction


The Chatburn Parish Representative informed Committee that bridge strengthening measures had been announced for the road bridge over the railway at the Pendle Hotel, Chatburn.  The effect of this was a nine week road closure between October and December 2009.  There would be no vehicular access from Clitheroe into Chatburn as the whole bridge was being removed.  The road would be closed at Ribble Lane and diversions clearly would be put in place.  


One concern was about alternative routes, particularly the one through West Bradford traversing West Bradford Bridge and the need for a traffic management system to ease the traffic flow.


County Councillor Atkinson reminded Committee that the work had to be carried out to make the bridge roadworthy and safe and urged individual Parishes to apply to the County Council for a traffic management scheme at West Bradford.  


Councillor Hore reminded Committee of the problems of road closures in the Chipping, Dunsop Bridge and Whitewell areas.

RESOLVED:
That the Community Development Officer write to the Lancashire County Council asking for a traffic management scheme to be put in place at West Bradford bridge for the duration of the Chatburn bridge closure. 

(b)
Read – Future Parking Enforcement

One of the Read Representatives voiced his Parish’s concern about parking enforcement in Read.  The Street Scene Manager reported that as from 5 September the present arrangements would end with Ribble Valley reverting to monitoring off-street car parking and the County Council taking over the responsibility for on-street car parking.  He commented about the level of enforcement which had been carried out under the present joint arrangement and the likelihood of this level continuing under the new arrangements.  The feeling from Read was that there had not been much enforcement in the village under the current arrangements and they hoped this would improve after 5 September 2009.

RESOLVED:
That the matter be noted.

(c)
Longridge - Communications with the Public on Projects Run by Ribble Valley Borough Council


Representatives commented that they had become increasing concerned recently with:

· difficulty accessing information from the Ribble Valley Borough Council website;

· establishing meaningful closing dates for projects;

· apparent lack of knowledge of RVBC staff when enquiries were made;  and

· the effectiveness of mail outs to interested parties.

Specific examples were given in relation to the draft Economic Strategy and the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment, particularly around deadline dates which had been extended and the in-availability of the documents on the Council’s website.  The Town Council felt that communication was probably the most important activity of the Borough Council, its officers and members and the examples given indicated that currently communications were neither up to standard nor fit for purpose.  

Both the Director of Development Services and the Forward Planning Manager gave their views on the points raised by Longridge Town Council.  There was a recognition that the Council’s website needed some improvement to make it more user friendly and easier to navigate.  It was pointed out that the whole strategic housing land availability process was a lengthy one and was one of the most complicated documents that this Council had had to publish.  There had been a good response with over 500 comments being received so far.  The Council had chosen to publish the consultation document in a much more public way whereas other authorities had used a more limited stakeholder group.

The Chief Executive also gave his comments on this matter and reiterated the views of the Director of Development Services and the Forward Planning Manager.  He also stated that the issue of the website was currently being discussed by the Corporate Communications Group.

RESOLVED:
That a review of communications procedures including electronic systems, be carried out by the Council's corporate Communications Group, and the results of such a review to be presented to this Committee and any other appropriate Committee at future meetings. 

124
COMMONS ACT 2006

The District Partnership Officer from Lancashire County Council presented a report on the Commons Act 2006.  This report pointed out that the Lancashire County Council as a “Commons Registration Authority” held the Statutory Registers of Common Land and Town and Village Greens.  These registered included maps of the land registered as common land and as town and village greens, a description of the common land, information about who possibly owned the land and the rights of common which were held over the common land.  

The new Commons Act 2006 dealt with:

1.
updating the Registers of Common Land and Town and Village Greens held by Lancashire County Council;

2.
new commons council to manage the commons;

3.
how the Secretary of State could authorise works on common land and how local authorities may take action about unauthorised works;  and

4.
local authority powers to protect common land and town and village greens against unlawful interference.

The matter was being brought to Parish Councils with a request that if Parish Councils did not know where the common land or town and village greens were in their Parish, they should contact the Commons Registration Authority and request a summary map of the land registered in their Parish.  Alternatively Parish Councils may prefer to inspect the registers. 

In addition, Parish Councils may be concerned to:

1.
let farmers who have commons rights know that they should contact the County Council with details of what they had done with their grazing rights since 1970 and make any necessary applications which would be free up until 30 September 2009.

2.
let farmers know that if they do anything with their grazing rights from now on they would not be effective a law until they apply for the register to be altered by the County Council.

3.
submit applications to address changes that could be made to the registers in the public interest, for example:

· significant errors in the boundaries of registered common land or town or village greens;

· non registration of a town or village green;

· wasteland of a manner not registered as common land;

· town or village green wrongly registered as common land;

· buildings and curtilages of buildings registered as common land or as town or village green;

· other land wrongly registered as common land or as town or village green.

4.
To be aware of their powers to apply to the County Court when unlawful works are carried out and/or to refer enforcement matters to the County Council who are taking the lead in this.

5.
To be aware of their powers to take steps to protect common land or town or village greens where there is no registered owner.

6.
To consider disseminating information about the 2006 Act to interested parties such as farmers and land owners in their Parish.

Details were also given on how to access further information.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

125
PARISH COUNCILLOR TRAINING

The Community Development Officer updated Committee on what had happened since January 2009 meeting of this Committee in relation to Parish Councillor training.

He reminded Members of the attempts that there had been to set some form of Parish Councillor training over the past 18 months.  He also reminded Committee of the donation from County Councillor Albert Atkinson, the Parish Champion, of £800 towards such training costs.  He commented that for a variety of reasons this money had remained unspent and he had reported this to the Committee in January 2009.  Committee had resolved to include training on future agendas covering issues relevant to Parish Councils, to continue to pursue the question of training for new Parish Councillors and report back to a future meeting and to return the £800 to the Lancashire County Council with thanks.

Shortly after that meeting County Councillor Atkinson had been informed of this decision and had made it plain that if the money were to be returned it would be lost to the Ribble Valley and would be swallowed up in County budgets.  Subsequently two Ribble Valley initiatives had been identified:

1.
Providing salt bins for Read and Simonstone Parishes.

2.
Supporting a luncheon club at Rimington.

Whilst it was recognised that neither initiative was in any way connected with the original intention of the money, nevertheless the money would still be being spent within the Ribble Valley for the benefit of the Ribble Valley community although there had been no opportunity for other Parish Councils to make bids for use of this fund.   County Councillor Atkinson was happy to support the funding of the two projects.  The matter was now referred back to this Committee as this proposal was not in line with Committee original decision on how the money should be spent. 

Members then discussed this matter in some detail.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the decision to return the £800 be rescinded;  and

2.
the £800 be retained for Parish Councillor training on a first come, first served basis.  

126
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The Chairman announced that the date and time of the next meeting of this Committee was Thursday, 30 July 2009 starting at 7.15pm.


The meeting closed at 8.54pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Stewart Bailey (414491).

JS/BA

120609




D Berryman


S Brunskill


S Hore


E M H Ranson


C Ross


I Sayers


D Taylor
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